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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Virtual Full Town Council meeting held on Wednesday 14th April 2021 at 6.30pm via virtual link.
Present:


Mayor Cllr J Skinner (in the Chair) 
Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr Bell, Mrs W Bensley, Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews, Mr K Oliver(from 7.20pm), Mr I Pilcher.

Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Admin Assistant:

Mrs H Duggan
Breckland 

& Norfolk County Cllr:

Mr E Colman 
Public:



3
Following the passing of His Royal Highness The Duke of Edinburgh Prince Philip on Friday 9th April 2021, at the age of 99. As a mark of respect, two minutes silence was held before the formalities of the meeting commenced.

The meeting then commenced with prayers led by the Mayor.
1. Apologies and reason for absence
Cllr D Wickerson – prior commitment.
2. Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest noted
18.31 – Public Session opened

18.32 – No questions were raised and so the Public Session was closed 

3. Reports: Police, principal authority etc

3.1 
Police – it was noted a report from the SNAP meeting held recently was included in the Councillor correspondence file, it was in the form of a presentation. The crime stats for the last month are included. PC Button stated that he had now spoken to most of the Councillors however encouraged anyone to get in touch with him directly should they wish. PC Button wished to emphasise to the Council that he is aiming to bring back regular foot patrols in the town. He is out on foot every day when on duty, splitting his time between the town and surrounding villages. 

The current priorities in Swaffham are as follows –

1)
Anti-Social Behaviour in the town (primarily the Rec and Campingland). This will include the current issue of the skatepark boomboxes that is being dealt with.

2)
Speeding and road related offences around the parishes

3)
Drug misuse and related offences in the town. 
The Town Clerk agreed to share email contact information for PC Button.
3.2    Norfolk County Councillor 
Cllr Colman advised that there was no report this month as the Council was in the pre-election period.

Cllr Colman confirmed he would be standing again in the election and took the opportunity to thank Council members for their support over the last few years.

3.3    Breckland Councillor   
         Cllr Sherwood’s report was previously circulated. See Appendix 2.
4. Report from the Mayor and Town Clerk
4.1. Mayor’s Announcements 
There were no events to record however the Mayor confirmed she would be attending the  service at the church on Friday evening, the day before the funeral of His Royal Highness The Duke of Edinburgh Prince Philip.
4.2    Urgent reports, correspondence, or information at the Mayor’s discretion

There were no reports to highlight.
4.3. Town Clerk Report and Councillors Questions:  
His Royal Highness The Duke of Edinburgh Prince Philip  - arrangements were put in place in line with the Council’s Mourning Policy on Friday 9th April 2021, following the passing of His Royal Highness The Duke of Edinburgh Prince Philip at the age of 99. 
The Union Flag would be flying at half-mast at the Town Hall, until after the funeral on Saturday 17th April. 
A message of condolence on behalf of the Town, was immediately placed on the Town Council’s website and this was followed with guidance to an on-line Book of Condolence, in line with Covid-19 guidance, for both Breckland District and Buckingham Palace.
Virtual meetings – it was noted two virtual meetings were being organised for the Council: regarding the 6th Form centre: 

· with representatives of Hamond’s Academy
· with Breckland Leader Sam Chapman-Allen. 
It was hoped  by the Town Clerk that these could be booked during the next two weeks, held concurrently for convenience, depending on the availability given the meetings already in place - Monday 19th (Market), Tuesday 20th (extraordinary Full Council), Wednesday 21st (Estates), Monday 26th (Finance Full Council).
Internal Audit – it was confirmed this was now scheduled for week commencing 3rd May by Auditing Solutions and would be completed from a distance, as the interim report was completed previously. The year end report and accounts would be ready for the Council to sign off at the Full Council meeting on 19th May 2021.

Swaffham Newsletter – Councillors were asked to let the Town Clerk know of any issues they wanted to be included in the next  Swaffham Newsletter, the deadline for articles was 15th April.
5. Minutes 
The minutes of 10th and 17th March 2021 Full Council meeting were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.

6. Finance
6.1. Accounts for March and April 2021
Payments lists for the end of March payment list and April were circulated to Councillors for review prior to the meeting

It was agreed to accept the Accounts for March and April 2021.
6.2. Norfolk ALC subscription for 2021-22

The Norfolk ALC Subscription for 2021-22 amounts to £941.73 
This is broken down as – 

Standing Charge 

£66.29
Norfolk Association charge 
£446.28
National Association charge 
£429.16
A circular letter, identifying what the County officer Russell Reeve regards as the benefits of membership, was circulated to Councillors.
It was noted that Norfolk ALC were very helpful in support of the Town Council’s application for permission to borrow, and they chased up the application on the Council’s behalf. The  HR Committee also took advice in respect of a staffing matter, which was not as satisfactory. The Town Clerk had attended some of the virtual Clerks meetings during the Covid lockdown period, NALC were helpful in providing up to date advice as the Government Advice changed rapidly and the Covid situation evolved.

It was put forward for the Town Council to determine whether they believed the membership fee offered value for money.

After discussion it was proposed by Cllr Pilcher to discontinue with the NALC subscription and to look at a suitable alternative to be reviewed and agreed at the May Council meeting.

It was agreed by seven votes for and three abstentions to discontinue with the NALC subscription and to look at a suitable alternative to be reviewed and agreed at the May Council meeting.
6.3. Community Action Norfolk subscription 2021-22.

The Town Council currently have a Bronze membership at just £20 per year. Following discussions on the previous item no formal decision was made on this subscription. It would be considered with the review of an alternative to the NALC subscription, to be reviewed and agreed at the May Council meeting.

6.4. Swaffham Beach event, updated costings, and summary of STC resources
This item was delayed until 7.20pm to allow for Cllr Oliver to participate in discussions.
Cllr Kurt Oliver was previously tasked with providing further information on potential costs for a ‘Swaffham Beech’ proposal, as funding of up to £3,000 was agreed in principle at the March 2021 meeting, subject to the finer detail being approved at the April meeting. 
As part of the overall assessment, a meeting with the Town Clerk and Deputy Clerk was summarised in the form of Draft day-to-day staff resource/commitment to the proposed project. The outline drafted by the Town Clerk was also offered alongside the costings and both documents were offered for approval.

An update was given regarding Event Insurance and feedback from the Council’s Insurance Company Zurich: 
1. On the basis that there will be no more than 300-400 people at any one event (i.e., the Beach for 42 days or 6 Weekend events), our insurance policy would cover the public liabilities.

2. The beach would need to be inspected and litter picked every day.

3. We would need to man the deck chairs – it was thought that the best way to do this would be to hire deck chairs from a company ourselves before re-hire to the public.

4. Any bouncy castle or inflatable event would need to be staffed and the equipment managed by the inflatable company. If we were to manage the inflatables ourselves this would not be covered and would attract a further premium.

5. Any competition such volleyball injuries sustained by people running into each other, for example, in a competition would not be covered by Zurich, we would need separate cover to run a competition or for casual use.

6. The average cost of separate ‘all-risks’ Event Insurance is approximately £120.00, although no firm quote has been requested. When the finer details of the event are confirmed, and the Town Council endorse the proposal, then this would be done. If it all goes ahead, it is recommended that this should be included as part of the event costs.

Cllr Oliver fielded various questions from Council members regarding costings, council liability, timings, resources, site layout information and a request to review again at a later Council meeting.
After much discussion on these items Cllr Oliver highlighted the need for a minimum three month lead in time to an event to allow for sponsorship to be gained and the further delay in discussion would negatively impact this lead in time. 

With this in mind Cllr Oliver suggested the Council pull the event. Cllr Oliver expressed his disappointment that the Council were not more supportive of this event for the town.

Cllr Skinner thanked Cllr Oliver for all his efforts and expressed disappointment that another event was being cancelled for the town.

7. Correspondence or Information
7.1. General

a) Weekly correspondence or information 

Councillors were asked to note – as previously agreed, the weekly items of correspondence are circulated at the discretion of the Town Clerk and Deputy Clerk. 
For clarification, the items may include: -

· Circular letters, Reports, Information or Newsletters from principal authorities, local Clubs/Charities, or partner organisations

· Circular Letters, Reports, Information or Newsletters from membership organisations

· Employment issues from Norfolk Pension Fund, HMRC or similar organisations

· Relevant correspondence, that does not feature on a Full Council or Committee agenda

· Concluding correspondence, where appropriate

The weekly correspondence does not include: -

· All correspondence received or all correspondence sent

· Any correspondence that will feature on a future agenda for Full Council or a Committee

· Routine correspondence e.g. sorting out meeting dates, payments received or sent, reminders received or sent, acknowledgements received or sent, social media messages

· Information previously circulated to Councillors

· Confidential or Internal correspondence

Cllr Edwards expressed concern regarding the process and felt that a sub-committee of Cllrs should be involved in making the choice of what information to circulate.

b) Norfolk Community Foundation - launch of Opportunities4Communities Group
It was noted this launch of a support network was available to help share ideas and best practice, or turn to for help and advice, finding information and supporting each other. There are no costs involved, it is simply a support group.
It was agreed the Town Clerk would share information form this support network in future yellow correspondence files.
c) Draft discussion document for S.106 Planning Obligation Policy.

Cllrs Judy Anscombe and Les Scott had been working with the Town Clerk on a possible Section 106 Planning Obligation Policy, concentrating on two key parts of a S106 agreement - Street Lighting and Open Spaces, both of which are key to current and future developments in Swaffham.

The discussion document circulated with the Agenda outlined some of the early thoughts and could provide some of the text to be used in a Draft Policy. It was recognised this was a work in progress document and Cllrs were asked for their input.
Cllrs discussed the draft policy and whilst it was recognised that a S106 agreement covered many areas, Cllrs agreed it was good to continue with a two tier policy to begin with.

Cllr Darby was asked for his input to help decide on the calculations to be adopted.

It was hoped to finalise a Draft Policy for the May Full Council meeting on 19th May.
The Town Clerk highlighted the Community Infrastructure Levy and suggested preparing a  brief on the subject for Cllrs to consider at the May Council meeting.
d) Review of Swaffham Town Council Committees 2021
It was explained that the aim of discussing potential changes to the Council Committee Structure at this meeting, was to give an opportunity to implement the changes from the Annual meeting in May.  It was also seen as an opportunity to revise the Terms of Reference, which could then be signed off at the May meeting prior to appointing Councillors to the Committees.

It was highlighted that next week would see the 10th Extraordinary Council meeting held in the past 12-months, this was another area Councillors needed to consider, including the impact this has on staff and the cost of the administration. Similarly, where Working Groups, Steering Groups or Task & Finish Groups are used, Councillors need to consider when (or if) it was necessary to use staff to facilitate or service the meetings, particularly if formal decisions could result in instructions being given to staff.

The circulated information had been prepared by Cllr Judy Anscombe.

Cllrs discussed each recommended Meeting / Committee, and a consensus was reached as follows:

	Meeting/Committee
	Consensus
	Frequency
	Annual total

	Recreation & Community Services Committee
	Amalgamate with Estates, Heritage, Town Hall & Maintenance Committee 
	Bi-monthly
	6

	
	Heritage Museum a separate subcommittee 
	Bi-annual
	2

	Transport & Environment Committee
	Name change and reduced meeting frequency
	Quarterly
	4

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	No change
	Monthly
	12

	Market Management
	Name change only
	Monthly
	12

	HR & Governance
	No Change 
	Bi-monthly 
	6

	Full Council
	No Change 
	monthly
	12

	Total annual meetings
	54


It was recognised that 2020/21 was an exceptionally difficult year that warranted so many Extraordinary meetings and this was not indicative of a normal Council year.

The make-up of the Committees and terms of Reference were not discussed.
1.1. Breckland Council
a) Town Delivery Plans – letters and all member briefing notes from the Leader of Breckland Council Cllr Sam Chapman-Allen.

Notification of a piece of work getting underway in each one of the five Market Towns over the next twelve months, to deliver ‘Town Delivery Plans’. There would be a stakeholder briefing including timelines and activity, as one of the early outputs.
Concerns were raised that this venture did not result in yet another list with little delivery. 
1.2. Norfolk County Council
a) Street Lighting at the Barratts development on the South of Norwich Road.
The only decision for the Town Council to make was whether they would consider taking on the street lighting subject to negotiating a satisfactory commuted sum. 
It was unanimously agreed the Council would take on the street lighting subject to negotiating a satisfactory commuted sum.
A further query was received from Norfolk County Council developer services team regarding the lighting layout for Phase 4. The new layout removes one of the columns (53). 
It was unanimously agreed to accept the new design layout with removed column.

2. Dates of forthcoming meetings and to receive any items for a future Agenda
	Market Management Committee
	Mon
	19th Apr
	6.30pm
	Zoom virtual

	Estates, Heritage/Town Hall & Site Maint. Committee
	Wed
	21st Apr
	5.00pm
	Zoom virtual

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues


	27th Apr


	4.00pm


	Zoom virtual


	Market Management Committee
	Tues
	18th May
	6.30pm
	Assembly Rooms

	Full Council – Annual Meeting
	Wed
	19th May
	6.30pm
	Assembly Rooms

	Planning & Built Environment Committee
	Tues
	25th May
	4.00pm
	Assembly Rooms

	Recreation & Community Services Committee
	Tues
	25th May
	6.30pm
	Assembly Rooms


The Town Clerk informed Councillors by circular e-mail on 29th March of some meeting date and venue changes which are reflected in the details above, also attaching a letter from the Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government, as the government agreed to extend Covid-19 laws, except for extending the right to hold virtual meetings beyond 7th May 2021. It is likely that some form of permanent legislation may follow at some point, but it is no longer legal to hold virtual meetings after 7th May.

It was subsequently decided at the Mayors and Clerks meeting to make provisional arrangements for socially distanced face-to-face meetings after 17th May, this has resulted in a different venue being used and some meeting dates being changed, full details would be circulated in due course. The first necessary change was the Full Council/Annual meeting scheduled for 12th May, which had now been put back a week to 19th May, to meet government guidelines.

The Town Clerk advised the July meetings schedule was not fully developed, this would follow with a programme for the remainder of the year and all being well the meetings should be possible in the Council Chamber at the Town Hall from this point on, subject to a satisfactory Covid-19 risk assessment, which is also necessary when using the Assembly Rooms as an alternative venue.
Full details would be circulated to Councillors when available. 
It was noted it may be necessary to limit face-to-face attendance by members of the public, but to do this, the meetings will need to be streamed live.

Working Group meetings may be possible after 17th May in the Council Chamber, with a maximum number of attendees being agreed in advance at the time of the risk assessment, including length of meetings and government guidance at that time.

3. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press
3.1. Tenders for a Feasibility Study and Business Plan for the Barn Project, and an Asset Review 

It was noted an Extraordinary Meeting had been called by the Mayor for Tuesday 20th April 2021 to discuss this agenda item. All confidential information relating to the four tenders received had been circulated to Councillors in Advance.
3.2. Public open space and gym equipment proposals for phases 4 and 5 at Swans Nest, Abel Homes (virtual meeting being arranged for 15th April with Abel Homes).
The draft proposal was discussed in preparation for the meeting on 15th April with Abel Homes.

It was recognised Cllrs may also want to consider discussing ‘Litter and Dog’ Bin provision for the Swans Nest site and obligations in respect of other public or private sites, as developments are completed elsewhere in the Town.
There was general agreement ahead of the meeting with Abel Homes on 15th April, on the proviso that a satisfactory commuted sum could be negotiated for the phase 4 and 5 open spaces and proposed outdoor gym equipment, to provide consistency across the Swans Nest site.

3.3. Mayoral issues in 2021-22 from the Annual Meeting on 19th May 2021
Cllr Anscombe announced that after careful consideration it she was seriously considering making the difficult decision to resign as Deputy Mayor and as a Swaffham Town Councillor with effect from the May 2021 annual meeting.   
After discussion it was agreed Cllr Anscombe would meet with the Town Clerk and Cllr Bell to discuss the decision and ways to improve things to avoid the resignation. 
The meeting closed at 21.30pm

                       
Mayor……………

Breckland Report to Swaffham Town Council – April 2021

Firstly my apologies for not being present for this meeting due to a family funeral in London, but Ed Colman has kindly agreed to answer any questions and update the Council on any additional developments.
Covid 19 – to assist businesses as we move forward with the continuation of the government’s recovery plan there are new grants available to provide support through the £5 billion Restart Grants scheme. This is in addition to £425 million of top up funding for the Additional Restrictions Grants. Full details can be found on the Breckland website or by emailing regeneration@breckland.gov.uk.
Market Town Initiative – details were previously reported on “Sustainable Swaffham” and meetings continue later this month to ensure that this project is brought forward for this and the following two years.
Green Britain Centre – the sale is expected to be completed later this month as all legal matters have been addressed, at which time full details of the purchaser and their plans for the future of the building will be available.
New Waste Contract – we are now into the first few weeks of the new Serco contract in conjunction with North Norfolk and Kings Lynn/West Norfolk. The new, environmentally improved vehicles have been evident in the town offering an enhanced service at a reduced cost to residents. Businesses are now being encouraged to apply for quotations to access the new commercial waste collection, a service not available under the previous contract.
Inspiring Communities – this project has just been launched for 2021 inviting groups to apply for grants up to £5,000 to help deliver initiatives which benefit their local communities. This follows over £91,000 funding released last year on a diverse range of schemes. More detail and how to apply can be found on the Norfolk Community Foundation information page of their website.
Sports and Leisure – we are still waiting on the revised report from Max Associates to enable a full discussion on the future of a much needed facility for the town.
Swaffham HAZ Grant – the appointed Project Officer has now been in post since March 15th, and we are hoping that a meeting can be established soon to move this particular project forward. 
Town Delivery Plan – this project, which was originally tabled in 2019 and then placed on hold due to Covid 19, is now able to move forward. After a tender process, a delivery partner has been appointed - Hatch - which started their commission on March 15th. The project is intended to support the long term success of Breckland’s economy by providing an evidence based shared vision for the future with significant projects deliverable for each market town.
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Name Details Price VAT Total

1 Card Lloyds Bank Monthly credit card fee 3.00 £                  - £                  

3.00 £                  

2 Card Festive Lights Ltd Xmas decorations  £             624.75   £            124.95 

749.70 £               

3 Card Amazon Toilet cleaner  £               12.75   £                2.55 

15.30 £                 

4 Card Amazon Batteries  £               18.64   £                3.74 

22.38 £                 

5 Card Amazon Toilet Rolls  £               15.45   £                3.09 

18.54 £                 

6 Card Amazon Batteries  £                 4.99  £                0.99 

5.98 £                  

7 Card Amazon Batteries, refund for non delivery -£               18.64 -£                3.74 

22.38 -£                 

8 Card Brightpay Annual Licence - 

2021/22

 £             149.00   £              29.80 

178.80 £               

9 Card DVLA Truck Tax - AJ63 LXN  £             277.50   £                   -   

277.50 £               

10 d/d Unity Trust Bank Quarterly Service Charge 

- Jan-Mar 21

52.50 £                - £                  

52.50 £                 

11 d/d Unity Trust Bank Quarterly Handling Charge

 - Jan - Mar 21

10.90 £                - £                  

10.90 £                 

12 d/d Hitachi Truck Lease 

- Apr 21

 £             336.88   £              67.37 

404.25 £               

13 d/d SSE Southern Electric Public Toilets

 - electricity - Mar 21

 £               62.02   £                3.10 

65.12 £                 

14 d/d SSE Southern Electric Cemetery Chapel

 - electricity - Mar 21

 £               30.14   £                1.50 

31.64 £                 

15 d/d SSE SWALEC Buttercross

 - electricity - Mar 21

 £             106.58   £                5.32 

111.90 £               

16a d/d SSE SWALEC Rec Ground 

- electricity - 1-14 Mar 21 adj

 £               96.07   £                3.05 

99.12 £                 

16b d/d SSE SWALEC Rec Ground 

- electricity - 14-31 Mar 21

 £               12.34   £                0.61 

12.95 £                 

Mobile Phone bills

 - Mar 21

 - Sue  £               14.17   £                2.83 

Mobile Phone bills

 - Mar 21 - Ruth

 £               14.17   £                2.83 

18 d/d WorldPay Monthly payment charges

 - Mar 21

 £               11.48   £                2.01 

13.49 £                 

 £          1,834.69   £            250.00   £           2,084.69 

19 BACS Net Salaries Town Council salaries  £        14,926.83 

 £         14,926.83 

Tax   £          1,935.86 

Employer National Insurance contribution  £          1,735.70 

Employee Nation Insurance contribution  £          1,356.37 

Employer Contribution  £          4,336.22 

Employee Contribution  £          1,349.91 

Town Hall - Rates  £          1,047.00 

Market - Rates  £             352.00 

Cemetery - Rates  £             186.20 

Public Toilet - Rates   £             386.30 

VOIP router & line - 720014  £               38.18  7.64 £                 

Town Council - Fax & Broadband 720469  £               48.35  9.67 £                 

Swaffham Heritage - Telephone 721230  £               47.17  9.43 £                 

Town Council - Telephone 722922  £               87.60  17.52 £               

Town Council - Alarm 724968  £               13.00  2.60 £                 

Town Wi-Fi - 336135  £               46.45  9.29 £                 

BACS Petty Cash

not required this month

 £                    -     £                   -   

 £                     -   

24 BACS Allotment Deposit refund Culwick -

 SL41b

 £               20.00   £                   -   

 £                20.00 

25 BACS Archant

Advert Market 

- 2/4/21

 £               50.00   £              10.00 

 £                60.00 

26 BACS Ben Burgess

General supplies

 £                 1.18  £                0.24 

 £                  1.42 

27 BACS Brook HR

HR Services - Mar 21

 £             135.00   £                   -   

 £              135.00 

28 BACS Cooleraid

Drinking Water 

- Mar 21

 £               11.85   £                2.37 

 £                14.22 

29 BACS Environment Agency

Annual drainage charges - 2021.22

 £               34.27   £                   -   

 £                34.27 

30 BACS ES & ES Ltd

Health & Safety 

- site visit 3/3/21

 £             250.00   £              50.00 

 £              300.00 

31 BACS ICO Systems

Anti Virus 

- Apr 21

 £                 7.50  £                1.50 

 £                  9.00 

Fuel - Trucks - Mar 21

 £             113.62   £              22.72 

Fuel - Machinery - Mar 21

 £               42.30   £                8.46 

Motor Oil -Mar 21 

 £               11.91   £                2.38 

Sub Total

 £        30,405.46   £            403.83   £         30,809.29 

33 BACS E-On Town Hall Gas - Q1 21  £             860.90   £            172.18 

 £           1,033.08 

34 BACS E-On

War Memorial electric - Q1 21

 £               11.76   £                0.59 

 £                12.35 

35 BACS K Lock Maintenance

Bearings

 £               12.28   £                2.46 

 £                14.74 

36 BACS NABMA

Annual subscription 

- 2021-22

 £             369.00   £                   -   

 £              369.00 

37 BACS Veolia Cemetery Waste collection -

 Mar 21

 £               62.00   £              12.40 

 £                74.40 

 £        31,721.40   £            591.45   £         32,312.85 

 

Transfe

r

Unity Trust Bank From deposit to current - cover pymts

 £                     -   

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

7.50 £                  

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

7.50 £                  

Cash Analysis Cash & Cheques taken over the counter

26.13 £                 

Income from BACS & Card payments

 £           5,295.79 

 £           5,336.92 

Monthly reclaim  £          1,722.05   £                1.99 

 £           1,724.04 

Museum - Telephone 721230  £               47.17   £                9.43 

 £                56.60 

Electricity

 Mar 21

 £               41.25   £                8.25 

 £                49.50 

 £          1,769.22   £              11.42   £           1,780.64 

Swaffham Town Council - Accounts for APRIL 2021

Immervox 

(Mar 21)

Late Bills -

 received after agenda issued
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Bank Transfers 

TOTAL

 £           5,686.13 

21

 £           5,027.93 

Inland Revenue

 £              201.40 

Summary of Income - March 2021 

(market rents, allotment deposits, cemetery invoices, room rentals, loan payments etc)

17

To be authorised and paid 

- post 14th April 2021 Town Council meeting

22 d/d

32 Swaffham Service Station BACS

BACS

Vodafone

34.00 £                 

Paid 

- 1st -14th April 2021 Town Council meeting

Breckland Council 

 £              336.90 

d/d

d/d

Sub Total

Norfolk Pension Service

 £           1,971.50 

BACS 20

02-Mar-21

Total BACS 

Items of expenditure to be reclaimed 

Watton TC

TOTAL

Sues News 

Museum

11-Mar-21

TOTAL

09-Mar-21
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